Washington Township Board of Adjustment              

November 4, 2015


Vice Chair Bauer called the regular Meeting of the Board of Adjustment of November 4, 2015 to order at 7:00 p.m.

MEMBERS PRESENT:      
Morris Bauer, Harvey Ort, Mark Soga, Derrick Thauer, Robert Bridgman, Geoffrey Price,
Alternate Members:
Eric Raes, Dorothy Walter
Members Absent:
Chairman Spina 
Others Present:  
Engineer Leon Hall, Attorney Gail Fraser, Planner David Banisch, Secretary Barbara Margolese
STATEMENT OF COMPLIANCE WITH THE OPEN PUBLIC MEETINGS ACT - Adequate notice of this meeting was published in the Observer-Tribune on January 13, 2015 and posted on the Bulletin Board on the same date.  Notices were mailed as requested. 

Pledge of Allegiance  
MINUTES
1.  September 2, 2015 regular meeting 
Minutes of September 2, 2015 were reviewed.  A motion was made by Mr. Bauer, seconded by Mr. Bridgman to approve the minutes as presented.  A voice vote was taken and the motion carried.

Ayes:   Mark Soga, Derrick Thauer, Robert Bridgman, Geoffrey Price, Dorothy Walter
Nays:  None      
Abstentions:  Harvey Ort, Morris Bauer, Eric Raes,  

The meeting was opened to the public for items not on the agenda.

No comments were received and the meeting was closed to the public for items not on the agenda.

APPLICATIONS
1. Heritage Senior Living –Block 8, Lot 8 – 67 Drakestown Road – Use Variance for Assisted Living Approval 2011- Second Extension Request for previously approved use variance (Dorlon) – First extension expiration October 1, 2015

Representatives present: Michael S. Selvaggi, Esq., Mr. Assar Adjani

Attorney Michael Selvaggi informed the Board that Heritage Senior Living purchased the subject property from the Dorlon’s in June of 2015. He stated that Heritage Senior Living wants to proceed with the development of the assisted living proposal that was approved by Use Variance in 2011.  He noted that Heritage Senior Living will be changing the number of unites from the originally proposed 99 units to 36 to 38 units. Mr. Selvaggi stated the units will be private rooms for the residents. He stated that Engineer James Glasson has been working with the Highlands Council to gain approval and that they expect it will be approved by the end of November. He said that Heritage Senior Living has simultaneously applied for approval for the State Health and Consumer Affairs Office. Mr. Selvaggi asked that the board grant a second extension for the Dorlon Use Variance. He noted that Heritage Senior Living did ask for the extension request prior to the October 2015 Board of Adjustment meeting but that meeting was cancelled. 

Planner Banish asked if there will be any Medicaid waiver beds. Heritage Senior Living stated that the State will decided this.
A motion was made by Mr. Soga, seconded by Ms. Walter to grant the second extension until October 1, 2016.  A voice vote was taken and the motion carried.

Ayes:
Morris Bauer, Harvey Ort, Geoffrey Price,  Dorothy Walter, Eric Raes, Mark Soga, 
Derrick Thauer, Robert Bridgman.

Nays:  None      Abstentions: None
2.  Manny Fuel  - Block 59, Lot 30.01 - 359 Fairmount Road – Proposed Canopy over existing fuel pumps & Snack Shop - Preliminary Site Plan with “D” Variance for expansion of a non-conforming use – Completeness and possible public hearing
Representatives present: George Gianforcaro, P.E., Lawrence Fox, Esq., Paul Ricci, AICP, PP., Manjit Singh.


Engineer Hall addressed his review letter dated November 2, 2015. Mr. Hall stated that the applicant needs to address comment B1; a construction detail for the brick or stone veneer being used for the proposed columns. Mr. Hall noted that when the applicant had appeared before the Board for its previous application, the Board had granted waivers for completeness only for ordinance section 159-20(A-Q). 

A motion was made by Mr. Price,  seconded by  Mr. Raes to deem the application complete with the granting of waivers for completeness only for items required under §159-20 A-Q as well as the detail for the detail of the brick veneer for the canopy columns. A voice vote was taken and the motion carried. 

Ayes:
Morris Bauer, Harvey Ort, Geoffrey Price,  Dorothy Walter, Eric Raes, Mark Soga, Derrick Thauer, Robert Bridgman.

Nays:  None    Abstentions: None

It was noted that the public notice for the hearing was satisfactory. Planner Paul Ricci and Engineer George Gianforcaro were sworn-in. Both Mr. Ricci and Mr. Gianforcaro gave their credentials for acceptance by the Board. Attorney Larry Fox stated that it is understood that the Health Department’s letter dated November 4, 2015 must be addressed. 

Mr. Fox stated that the applicant wants to serve coffee and that he understands that in order to do that he needs to get the Health Departments’ approval. 

Engineer Gianforcaro stated that the applicant is proposing a canopy over the gas pumps which will have a flat roof. He stated that the location of the canopy will be 25 foot setback from the front property line. He noted that a 50 foot front yard setback is required and that the applicant has applied for a variance.  Mr. Gianforcaro also noted that the applicant is proposing to convert a portion of the gas station building into a snack shop.  He stated that additional parking is being proposed for the snack shop and the service area. He stated that waivers have been requested for signage that is over the allowable square footage for signage in the ordinance. Mr. Gianforcaro said that the existing price signage located on the grass island along the front property line is to be removed. He said that additional signage for the snack shop is being proposed. He stated that two promotional banners for the mechanic and for tires are on the building. Mr. Gianforcaro stated that the number of pumps will remain the same but the pumps will be replaced along with the kiosk and the concrete island. 

Engineer Gianforcaro addressed the lighting on the site. He said that the lights schedule will be Monday through Friday 6:00 a.m. to 9:00 p.m., 7:00 a.m. to 9:00 p.m. on Saturday and 8:00 a.m. to 9:00 p.m. on Sunday. Mr. Gianforcaro stated that the proposed canopy is consistent with current gas station upgrades.  
Ms. Walter asked if the debris located in back of the building will be removed. Mr. Fox stated that a note has been added to the plans saying that there will be no outdoor storage. Engineer Gianforcaro stated that all debris around the property will be removed.

The Board discussed the proposed flat roof canopy. It was noted by attorney Fraser that for reasons related to Res Judicata, the application by Mr. Singh had to be changed to come back before the Board after the previous application’s denial. The Board took a straw poll regarding the roof being flat or pitched. The Board voted to have the pitched roof, with 5 votes for pitched, and 1 for flat, 1 undecided. 

The hearing was opened to the public. 

Mr. John Crooke, 360 Fairmont Road, said that he would prefer the pitched roof for the canopy with no signage on it. 

Mr. Tom Stephan, 350 Fairmont Road, also said he would prefer the pitched roof canopy. 

Engineer Gianforcaro said that the roof will match the pitch of the roof of the existing building. He said the gable ends will be treated with the same clapboard like siding as the building. He noted that the roof will be shingled. 

It was noted that the height of the pitched roof canopy will be one foot higher than the existing building. The fascia of the canopy is to be reduced by one foot.

Planner Banisch said that the fascia board is to match the building or at the very least can be no less than eight inches. 

Planner Paul Ricci addressed the proposed variances and Planner Banisch’s November 2, 2015 review letter. Mr. Ricci stated the office area is being turned into a snack shop. Mr. Banisch stated a D-2 Use Variance is required because it is an expansion of a non-conforming use that is not permitted in a residential zone. 

Mr. Ricci presented Exhibit “A-1”; a multi-page handout showing nine photographs that were taken by Mr. Ricci and aerial photos from Google Mapping®. He said that the subject, property contains 44,127 square feet of lot area and is located in the R-1 Zone; which is a single family Residential Zone. Mr. Ricci stated that this property has been a gas station since the 1950’s . Mr. Ricci identified the photos as;

#1 - Photo of site taken from Parker Road

#2 - Photo of the existing free standing sign

#3 - Photo of where evergreen plantings are being proposed

#4 - Photo of the existing buildings’ pitched roof

#5 – Photo of the rear of the property

#6 – Photo of the southeastern neighbor’s property

#7 – Photo of neighbors’ property

#8 – Photo of neighbor’s property

#9 – Aerial photo of site  

Planner Ricci stated that the applicant requires three variances; the D-2 Variance and the C Variance for front yard setback, and the Variance for the total thirty-eight square foot façade signs (five signs) exceeding the maximum allowable area of 5% of the façade. 

Planner Banisch stated that the façade is 600 square feet and therefore, the maximum size for the façade sign is 30 square feet. He noted that the applicant wants to have an additional “Snack Shop” sign.  Mr. Banish said that the snack shop sign can be illuminated with one goose neck light fixture. 

It was noted that all temporary signs on site; (Mechanic on Duty, Firestone Tires, etc.) will be removed.

Planner Paul Ricci presented the positive and negative criteria for the requested variances. He stated that this is a long standing commercial use in a residential area. He stated that as a result of this application; fuel deliveries will be limited to 7:00 a.m. to 9: p.m. Monday through Friday and the fuel truck will be gone by 9:00 p.m.. Mr. Ricci said that the trash enclosure will be upgraded along with the gas pumps and concrete island, bicycle friendly storm drains are to be installed, and four evergreen trees are to be planted along the northern property line and four juniper shrubs are to be planted with two each at the north and south end of the site at the entrance driveways.  

Mr. Ricci stated that the snack ship is ancillary to the gas station and is an appropriate use with the gas station. He said that because the site has three uses on it, additional signage is necessary. Mr. Ricci stated that there will be three employees working at a time; the gas station attendant, the snack shop employee and the mechanic in the auto repair shop.  
The hearing was opened to the public for general questions.

Mr. John Crooke of 360 Fairmount Road stated that he has problems with the freestanding price signs’ light pollution. He said that it is too bright. 

Mr. Hall said that the sign illumination should be .5 foot candles at the property line. 

Engineer Hall said that a light test can be a condition of the certificate of occupancy to determine that .5 foot candles of illumination is met at the property line. 

Mr. Tom Stephan of 350 Fairmount Road asked if the proposed curbing will interfere with cars going into the site from Parker Road.

Mr. Gianforcaro stated that Morris County Planning has approved this plan so it was not a problem for them. 
Planner Banish said that understory plantings should be made a condition of approval; and instead of white pines, viburnum or green giant arborvitae should be planted. 
Engineer Hall stated that with regard to his November 2, 2015 report, items C1, C2 and C4 must still be addressed. He stated that any and all of the septic system modifications approved by the NJDEP or the Health Department must be shown on the site plan, He noted that minor stormwater review may be needed if disturbance is over 5,000 square feet. 

Planner Banisch recommended that cosmetic repairs be made to the southern side of the existing building and that this be a condition of the issuance of the Certificate of Occupancy.

A motion was made by Mr. Ort, seconded by Mr. Soga to have the attorney draft a resolution to approve this application with conditions as previously noted. A voice vote was taken and the motion carried. 

Ayes:
Morris Bauer, Harvey Ort, Geoffrey Price,  Dorothy Walter, Eric Raes, Mark Soga, Derrick Thauer, Robert Bridgman.

Nays:
None    Abstentions:  None

DISCUSSION - CORRESPONDENCE

1.  Vouchers
A motion was made by Ms. Walter, seconded by Mr. Bridgman to approve the vouchers.  A voice vote was taken, all were in favor and the motion carried.

A motion was made by Mr. Soga, seconded by Mr. Raes to adjourn the meeting at 9:40 P.M. 

A voice vote was taken all were in favor and the meeting adjourned.

Respectfully Submitted,

Barbara Margolese, Secretary 
BOA Minutes of 11-4-15
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